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Minutes of the Senate Meeting

Tuesday, November 20, 2012
9:30-11:00

Room P019 – Conference Center
Present: Abaza, Abd El Baki, Abou Oaf, Ali, Aly Sh, Amin A, Arnold, Badran, Bindary El, Fahmy, Farag,  Fares, Ferguson, Fernandes, Fleita, Fouad, Fox, Ghazaleh, Glavanis, Goneid, Habib, Hegazy, Johnston, Kamel B, Lotfallah, Makhlouf, Maswood J, Melaney, Mohamed, Motawy, Nasrallah, Norman Ch, Norman P, Nosseir, Rafea, Rateb, Runyon, Salah, Sawy-El, Sayess S, Selim, Shaarawi, Shimi-El,  Shoeib, Soliman E, Switzer, Tutwiler, Zaalouk.   
Absent: Abou Zeid, Amin Z, Anderson, Anis,  Farghaly, Fiqi El, Galal, Gebril, Hamdy, Harman, Kamel S, Lesch, Mac Dougall, Mahalawi, Massoud S, Nur-El, Parolin, Peterson, Peuchaud, Rae, Rashad, Saady Al, Samaha, Sayess F, Shawki, Soliman I, Swanson.

Non-senators: Noha Saada, Hala Mohamed, Dalia Saad, Swsan Mardini, Louis St.Laurant, Ihab Averino
The meeting was called to order at 9.45am.

Opening Remarks by Senate Chair, Dr. Magdi Nasrallah:

· Approval of agenda

· Approval of minutes of October 2nd, 2012 meeting

· This is the first meeting after the passing of late Provost Haroun.  He was an active Senate member, had ambitious plans, the Senate extended condolences to his family.  A moment of silence in his honor.

· Congratulations and welcome to the new acting provost, Dr. Amr Shaarawi.  

· Chair encourages all senate members to report senate discussions to their departments and report back to the senate with suggestions.

Statement by Provost Amr Shaarawi:

· Accepted this post because he knows Provost Haroun’s ambitions and plans for AUC, wants to continue fulfilling his aspirations.
· The strategic plan is built on several pillars we must pursue: 
· Educational Excellence: AUC has been doing well on this despite the claims of recent events.  We must work even harder.  There are several related issues: advising and mentoring.  Noha Saada and her group are overseeing CARE (Council for Advising, Registration and Enrollment), which is an extension of the ARM (Advising, Registration and Mentoring) Taskforce, made to implement its ideas.  Other taskforces have submitted reports in spring 12, we will continue with Provost’s Haroun’s plans, and should see the ideas of the taskforces implemented this year.
· Research: The university must provide proper support for research.  AUC is changing its identity.  Our research average is five times the average of the faculty in Egyptian universities.  We are studying ways to offer more and different support.
· Faculty Recruitment and Retention: In 2012, Provost Haroun hired the largest group of faculty, 80 people.  He strategically placed them across the curriculum.  We are discussing issues related to workload and adjunct faculty.
· Archiving Policies and Procedures for different departments and schools: This can be achieved in a short time with the help of the archiving department at the library.
· Establishing a Sense of Community: There is a sense of negative energy among faculty, students and other.  We need to feel like we belong in this unique institution, this is essential.  The design of the new campus may not help dialogue – offices on second floor, classrooms on first, little interaction between students and faculty, absence of places for socialization, bus schedule restrictions.  We must work toward the goal of establishing a better sense of community.
Questions/Comments:

· We produce five times the research of that of Egyptian universities, given that our teaching load and service requirements are more, so in reality, we produce more than five times.  We have one publication per faculty per year, which is a good average.
· The About AUC web page has most of the university policies, including templates and descriptions of policy processes.
· We need to involve students in community discussions.
Presentation by CARE – Noha Saada:

· Noha Saada introduced by Dean Switzer.  CARE was one of the ARM Taskforce recommendations, part of the Academic Advising Center which grew out of this Taskforce.  Noha is the director of the CARE council.
· Noha introduces CARE: A recommendation of the ARM taskforce, under the Dean of Undergraduate Studies.  Its role is to institutionalize regular communication and collaboration on issues of registration, advising and enrollment.
· CARE Projects: Enhancing advising, improving registration, scheduling, capacity enrollment management, raising awareness and building trust.
· CARE Accomplishments: automation of 4/5 year plans, initiation of CE models for various groups, resolving waiting lists for high demand courses prior to drop/add period, an additional week of web registration to resolve petitions, provisional advising for IG students, Banner session timeouts.
· CARE Work in Progress: Schedule enhancements, increasing faculty and student commitment to advising, introduction of automated waiting list on Banner, virtual platform for collaboration between all stakeholders in advising, promoting trust and raising awareness.
Questions/Comments:

· Departments of Computer Science, Sciences and Engineering may help CARE find trends for data and information.
· How will the waiting list on Banner work? Noha: There is an option on banner where students can pre-register, without completing the registration.
· Can you factor in data coming in from dropping of courses? Noha: We have started to do that in Scientific Thinking to understand the drop patterns.
· One of the problems is the concentration of classes between 10 and 3.  Departments must try to spread hours.  Noha: This causes the problem of classroom shortage and schedule conflicts for students.  Another problem is that professors must walk long distances to get to classrooms of suitable size.
· Some professors use Tuesdays for teaching.  There is a clear statement from students that no regular classes be taught on Tuesdays.
· We must communicate accomplishments to students. Noha: We are starting to do this with the mega sections.
· How will you accurately forecast registration? Noha: Students must commit to what they advise.

2013-2014 and 2014-2015 Calendar Proposals:

· Provost explains that these two calendars have been approved in the Provost’s Council.  The SU required more than 2 days of studying before the finals.
· Question: Does the calendar include a Saturday for teaching?  Registrar: We must teach 28 days, so when the semester is less than 28, we schedule a Saturday and it is up to faculty and students to adjust their courses to that.
· Questions: There are a couple of Tuesdays scheduled.  Should we finalize registration before classes begin?  Lots of problems happen for seniors, can we prioritize them? CARE should look at that.
· Chair of Senate proposes that we approve calendars in principle and give time for fine tuning.  Communicate changes to Provost and Registrar.  The Senate should get the final calendars in two weeks.
Proposal to Change Course Numbering System presented by Dr. Nate Bowditch:
· Nate: The proposal comes out of a taskforce headed by Dr. Ezzat Fahmy.  It ties in with attempts to streamline advising, registration and solve problems.  One enrollment management problem is that some courses are listed under two numbers, confusing to the registrar.  The new system will eliminate that.  Cross listed courses will be assigned to instructor number.  Student transcripts can be adjusted to show that.  The new system will be 4 numbers instead of 3.  There will be flexibility for departments to reflect specializations and prerequisites in the course numbers.  Timeline: When everyone finishes catalog changes, we will have two and a half months to renumber by March 15th.  We will also have 3 weeks after that to fix mistakes.  The Provost and President have offered resources, the taskforce will help each department and give support.  The renumbering will start in spring 2014
· Motion Approved: 78%

Committee Reports:

· Academic Affairs: Issues discussed: over-inflation of grades, expensive nature of textbooks.
· Student Affairs: Motion to increase number of student senators to seven discussed.  Motion returned to committee for rewording.

· Budget Review: Issues committee has been discussing: university administration is targeting to balance the budget this year, base faculty salaries should be subject to inflation, faculty inequity and school tuition.

· Provost: The monthly closure of the budget will not be implemented next year.  
· Dr. Mahmoud Farag: In the Faculty Handbook, there is a timeline for faculty housing and school tuition – a period of three years approved in 2011.
The meeting was adjourned at 11.10 am.

Respectfully submitted,

Ghada El Shimi,
Senate Secretary.
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